
TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen
Meeting Minutes

August 28, 2018
MEMBERS PRESENT:  John Adams, Jim McGoff, David Smith
OTHERS PRESENT:  Esther Dobbins-Marsh, Bruce Schwaegler, Debbie McGoff, Jeff Tilden, Robb Day, Ruth Hook, Ted Cooley, Jordan Sutherlin, Bethany Miller
I. Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30
The meeting was held at the Indian Pond Beach to discuss the issue of the fill used at the beach to fill in a hole that had developed over time. 
Schwaegler gave an overview of the Shoreline Erosion Act of 1991. The shoreline area is 250’ from the lake and it was enacted to prevent erosion that can shorten the life of the lake. There are a set of rules to follow for different work around the lake. One category is the replacement of sand that is only allowed every 6 years and cannot be any more than 10 cubic yards. A permit application must be filed with the NH DES. Without the permit it can nullify the opportunity to do a permit application and you have to apply for a lengthy permit application process. Any application should be submitted to the Conservation Commission first, as that will speed up the approval timeline.
No equipment can be used to disturb the earth around the shoreline. You can remove limbs, but if you cut a tree you can’t remove the stump. You can bring in stone that is clean, but can’t add stones to the water without a permit. D McGoff asked how the current stones were placed along the waters’ edge. Schwaegler isn’t sure how or when that happened. What was there before 1991 was grandfathered. The state of NH owns the lake, the town and landowners own the land surrounding the lake, but all landowners need to follow the regulations of the Shoreline Act. Smith asked what the town should do to correct the fill issue. Schwaegler commented the town needs to be aware of the rules and abide by them. Leaving the fill was an innocent mistake, and this meeting is more of a learning opportunity. Adams asked what is our next step? Cooley hasn’t seen anything from the state on the violation. No complaint has been filed yet as far as anyone knows. Schwaegler said this meeting is a learning opportunity and to learn more about the Shoreline Act so it won’t happen in the future. McGoff feels this shouldn’t be a big issue as all the town did was fill in a hole that was dangerous for the kids at the beach. Schwaegler said the original amount of fill has been smoothed out and looks like some has been removed. Smith reiterated this meeting is learning about the Shoreline Act, and asked if the culvert repair will fall into a similar situation. Can the NH DES look over the culvert and fill at the same time and advise the town on a course of action? If the State decides to fine the town, Adams said we’ll take the slap on the wrist as it was an innocent mistake and unintentional.
Discussion followed around what a long term plan might look like for the beach. Adams asked which permits would be needed to change the edge along the beach waterway.  Schwaegler said what the state likes to see is a buffet along the water’s edge. Some ideas were replacing current shrub along the shoreline to make it easier to see children in the water. Hook suggested creating some type of large sand area further away from the beach. 
D McGoff asked about having beach passes for non-residents to help fund some of this work. Schwaegler would suggest excavating the sand and creating a large sand pit (20x13, 12” deep), fill with washed sand and line the bottom with a geo-textural fabric. Adams said it looks like we need a big picture study committee for a park payout between Parks & Playgrounds and the Conservation Commission members to look at the options for next summer. 
D. McGoff asked about work to be done to the driveway, like raking it. Schwaegler thinks it can be repaired and maintained, but said it would be important to check the regulations on how this would impact any runoff. Adams asked Smith to work with Schwaegler on the rules and then have the driveway area worked on.
Discussion moved to the culvert at the entry of the beach. The state bought the 50’ strip for access to the lake, then deeded it to the town. Adams suggested having the NH DES wetlands look at the culvert so the town will know what it can do for repairs or replacement, and at the same time discuss the fill situation to see what the town should do. McGoff said the culvert is split and needs replacing. Schwaegler suggested adding ½ of a culvert to the top of the existing culvert. McGoff doesn’t think we have a culvert to fit the one that needs repairs. Schwaegler said maybe the town could use geo-textural fabric – 5 layers over the culvert then cover with gravel can buy the town some time. The question is can you work it in the dry (the road crew will need to find a way to hold back the water) and what elevation is it set so you don’t drain the wetland. If you can’t work in the dry, you’ll need a special permit for the work. Smith will check the NH DES Wetlands commission to schedule a meeting to look over the culvert and will have them look at the sand to see if the town needs to take further action. He will contact Schwaegler to meet with him and wetland’s rep to discuss the berm and culvert.
V.  Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 6:12 pm 
Respectfully Submitted, Esther Dobbins-Marsh

